Summary of Violent Crime Meeting — January 13, 2005 — Miner Elementary School

Key Topics: 633 10th Street and 810 F Street, NE

Prepared by Joseph Fengler

The key officials debriefing the community:

Metropolitan Police Department (1st District):

First District Commander McGuire 

Inspector Andy Solberg

Lieutenant Butler

United States Attorney’s Office (1st District):

Ms. Laura Codero

Ms. Katherine Worthington

Mr. Brian Sonfield

District of Columbia Council:

Councilmember Sharon Ambrose

Skip Coburn

Over 50 members of the community participated in the discussion, primarily revolving around two properties.

Summary of Discussion:

1. The Metropolitan Police Department has designated the area from 8th to 10th Streets and F to H Streets as a focus mission area. What does that mean?

a. Officers will target and observe illegal activities, to include undercover operation to purchase drugs.

b. Every arrested person will be debriefed by detectives to attempt to learn and understand what is transpiring in the area.

c. Pending other immediate calls, patrol cars will drive through the area every 30 minutes.

d. Crime Reduction Teams also are at work, providing a narrow focus on alleys, suspicious areas, etc. Such teams also can initiate multi-agency actions, such as shutting down houses that violate fire codes with the held of DCFD.

e. Persons loitering in alley and streets will be stopped and questioned.

f. In addition to patrol cars, McGuire indicated residents might see foot and bike patrols, scooter patrols, canine units and even mounted patrols.

g. When arrests lead to a court appearance, the United States Attorney’s Office (USAO) can request a “stay away” order as a condition of bond.  That means that the person can’t return to within five blocks of the area they were arrested in.  When this occurs, USAO can inform the community if and when the person in questions returns, and then residents can call 311 to notify the police.

2. The USAO explained what and how the “drug nuisance property abatement” process works:

a. The District of Columbia Council passed a law that empowers the United States District Attorney to target drug-related nuisance properties.
b. Once a certain number of drug arrests can be linked directly to a property, and other nuisance factors are collected, USAO can choose to file a civil case via a Superior Court judge to seize the property. A nuisance property cannot be subject to seizure based on “suspicion” of drug-selling or even if there are murders and violent crimes occurring within the suspect house. 

c. Short of meeting this high threshold for seizing a property, the United States Attorney may try to inform the owner of the property that they need to change the behavior and stop selling drugs in the property, using the nuisance law as a lever.  

d. However, USAO makes clear: The objective of the abatement is to not take the house, but to encourage a change in behavior.  

e. After all other options have been exhausted, meaning drug activity continues and is demonstrated by arrests and convictions in drug cases, high numbers of calls for service, and other factors, the United States District Attorney may decide to move to seize the property. [The community has heard from USAO that, to date, there has not been a “successful” nuisance abatement in PSA 102 and in the part of PSA that were previously 510.]

f. Three search warrants have been executed at 633 10th Street since 2002.  One search recovered a gun, linked to no person; the others netted small amounts of drug paraphernalia.  Despite several shootings, and a couple of homicides, because the law is linked to drug crimes, these recoveries are not enough to initiate an abatement process as it would not be upheld by a judge.

g. The United States Attorney stated that this house has been and continues to be a concern. USAO 1D has meet twice to encourage a change in behavior in the owner, an elderly woman whose grandchildren (and their friends) use her house for what appears to be illegal activity.  [One of her sons was shot and killed inside the property at approx. 6:30 a.m. on 12/24/04. Other violent crimes have occurred on or near the property.] 

h. The owner has stated on several occasions that she will do what she can to comply with the wishes of the United States District Attorney’s office; however, given the continued illegal activity occurring at the house, many question her capacity to affect change at the location.

i. In short, the United States District Attorney can not move forward with eviction at this time.

3. Councilmember Ambrose said she understands the community’s frustration and shared concerns that this activity continues to negatively impact our community.  

a. Given the location of this property, the newly reopened Prospect / Goding Learning Center and Sherwood Recreation Center presents a potential disaster in the making.  

b. It was suggested that perhaps the current law that allows abatement could be expanded to include targeting houses that have a history of violent crime within XXX yards (100, 200 or 300) of a school, recreation center or library.  Councilmember Ambrose, the author of the original drug nuisance law, indicated that she would look into that possibility, but made clear that civil liberties are a constant concern when crafting such legislation (much like anti-loitering laws).

c. Since there are legal ramifications of this proposal, Joseph Fengler will follow-up with Ms. Ambrose’s assistant, Mr. Skip Colburn. The community should be aware to manage their expectations about the eventuality of a tougher nuisance-abatement law.

4. 810 F Street NE was raided by the Drug Enforcement Agency. Those arrested, as it is a federal arrest, are being held in Northern Virginia.  

a. Therefore, the United States Attorney’s office here in DC is not involved with this case; and thus, cannot use this arrest as a tool to civilly seize the property under DC law. [The Federal Assert Forfeiture Law might be a possibility here? See: http://www.usdoj.gov/criminal/afmls.html.]

b. First District Commander McGuire informed community that he personally spoke with the DEA agents involved. The DEA said to him they did not lock the house. 

c. Therefore, it appears that as the legal process moves forward, the house will not be seized and people can come and go from the property (including, possibly, squatters). The house is still in the current owner’s hands. Since the current owner is apparently in jail awaiting arraignment, the community is concerned as to the volumes of people still coming in and out of this house at all hours.  

5. What the community can do regarding these properties:

a. If we see suspicious activity, call 311.  That can range from seeing people loitering in an alley, in front of the school or on the sidewalks of these houses, drinking in public, loud noises, gun shots, etc.

b. If we see illegal activity or activity that appears to be putting people in danger, call 911.  The Metropolitan Police Department cautioned that use 911 only when clear and present danger is observed.

c. While it may be hard for the community to understand, the police state that everything that can be done is being done for both of these properties, in particular in the blocks between F and H Sts. NE and between 8 and 10th Sts.  

d. With regard to 633 10th Street, until the Metropolitan Police Department can actually arrest people for drug possession or distribution at this residence, there is very little under the current law that can be done.  

e. The community feels strongly that, with regard to both of these properties, a “social contract” has been violated. It is hoped and has been assured to the community that even though drug labs and murder may not, for a variety of reasons, be factors enough for legal recourse with regard to property abatement, public safety officials understand the gravity of the situation and are putting every resource to address the problems in other ways. 

f. The community will be patient, but hopes to have a follow-up meeting in 3 months (mid-March) to discuss the status of these specific situations. 

In close, the community continues to be vigilant and will report any suspicious activity regarding these properties.  Residents need to keep calling 311 and 911 (when applicable). Police Service Area 102 holds monthly meetings on the third Thursday of the month at Sherwood Recreation Center. Crime statistics are reviews and Lt. Butler answers questions.  This month, due to the inauguration, the meeting will take place on January 27.  Citizens are encouraged to attend.

